Math Annual Review Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, February 21, 2012


The Math Annual Review Meeting took place on Tuesday, February 21, 2012 at 3:35 p.m. in the GCMS Elementary School library.  Those in attendance were:  Nicole Kirkpatrick, Amanda Wetherell, Laurie Sperry, Jordan Kerber, Kristine Rousseau, Dustin White, Lea Ann Seymour, Cortney Troyer, Nancy Knittel, Lisa Thames, Anne Johnson, Mary Fairfield, Susan Riley, Rick Ertel, Heather Killian, Veronica Kirkpatrick, Jeremy Darnell, Justin Kean, Mike Lindy, and Sharon Pool. 

    
Sharon reviewed the math folder contents that were handed out to committee members.  Included in the folders were the original objectives that were matched to state standards and tied to Common Core.  Also included were grade-level appropriate local objectives that the teachers had matched to the Common Core Standards in crosswalk format.  This document will be the starting point for implementation in the 2012-2013 school year.  Extra copies were given to the elementary members so that they could share them with their grade level team members.

 
Teachers were requested to report on several math areas centering on Common Core.  Grade level or subject area plans and early implementation were to be conveyed by each representative.    

The teachers were also asked to begin thinking about what could be done as a district to best assist with the implementation that will begin next year.  In the past, there was discussion that professional development would be essential for correct implementation. This will especially be necessary at the lower levels of the elementary grades, since this is where many of the changes will be experienced.

The grade-leveled reports are as follows:

Kindergarten- Nicole Kirkpatrick


The kindergarten team has met to review the math Common Core Standards.  Their concern is that according to the new Common Core Standards, addition facts and decomposing numbers will be required using larger numbers than are currently in their curriculum.  Currently some of the students struggles with number recognition to 30.  The Common Core requirements will also allow for less time for some of the current objectives that the teachers consider to be important skills, even though they do not align to the new standards.
The teachers are also interested in seeing when lessons from the current math textbook would be available in “big book” versions or in Activboard lessons.  It was suggested that they check with Mr. Kean, since he received a catalog with the new Common Core math materials from our current publisher.

First Grade- Amanda Wetherell


The first grade reviewed the new math textbook version that integrates Common Core.  While it provides for the new standards, the teachers would still need to supplement objectives such as time and money, since those will continue to be essential learning skills at this grade level.  Amanda also reported that the first grade team met with second grade team on institute day.  Math was among the topics that they discussed, and they determined that there would be some geometry skills for first and second grade 
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that will be moved down from the third and fourth grade.  Discussion continued as to the possibility of sharing some of the manipulatives between grade levels in order to better cover the standards.  Mrs. Wetherell stated that time is needed to coordinate the math Common Core Standards in order to have grade level consistency.  She suggested that perhaps their team would meet in the summer.  Amanda also asked if perhaps a half-day could be used at some point to accomplish the work.
Second Grade- Laurie Sperry


The second grade team also reviewed the new math Common Core workbook.  The team is in agreement that it contains pages that would be good to supplement, but they are not interested in using it as a replacement for their current workbook.  Mrs. Sperry also echoed the need for manipulatives, and is hoping that they will be able to borrow some from the third grade, since those skill requirements will be moved down to the second grade level.  The teachers also have a concern about the new subtraction standards, which will require students to be proficient through the thousands.  This will be a challenge for students at this great level, and the teachers know that they will need to work step by step.  Laurie reported that next year would be the pilot year to get the Common Core implemented.  They will work through the math curriculum and blend the objectives to fit.  They understand that some reorganizing will be needed, as well.

Third Grade- Jordan Kerber

Ms Kerber reported that the third grade teachers are concerned with how to deal with the students who have learning gaps, and yet will be expected to meet Common Core Standards.  The group discussed that this was a concern from grades K-12, and that at this point, there have been no clear guidelines on assistance for this group of students.  Jordan also questioned how to deal with skills that are not part of Common Core, such as money, time, and probability.  These are necessary life skills, as well as objectives that will be covered on the ISAT testing.  There was discussion about the fact that the ISBE has now requested a waiver to be released from the AYP regulations.  If that occurs, then the importance of the ISAT testing will diminish.  Either way, the focus must turn to Common Core Standards, but it is important to continue at least some teaching on those specific skills. The third grade team also reviewed the workbooks.  They were not satisfied with the layout, because chapters seemed to be “crammed  together” with little focus on important objectives.  Jordan also stated the concern that if the standards are being moved down from the upper levels, mastery is going to be difficult to accomplish with the younger students. Jordan also posed questions about the new PARCC testing, and whether it would include extended response in the math area.  Since the test is currently being developed, these are unknowns at this point.  Sharon Pool also reminded the committee that if they would go to: http://www.parcconline.org/about-parcc, they can sign up to receive automatic updates on the new tests, and will be informed as soon as those decisions are made. Since we currently train our students the writing of math procedures and explanations both in the classroom and during problem solving, it would
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be a very good practice to continue, since the students would benefit from writing out their math procedures. 

 The third grade team also reviewed the Common Core standards, and noticed that more fractions will be included.  Multiplication will also be required to be taught earlier in the year, so the teachers reorganized their curriculum to begin the practice this year. Multiplication facts are practiced almost every day.  With Common Core, it appears that the addition and subtraction facts should be mastered by the third grade, so only a review of the facts will occur at this grade level. This summer, the team would like to meet in order to organize the standards progression for the year, as well as organized supplements that will be utilized.  The need for consistency across each grade level was also discussed. 

Fourth Grade- Kristine Rousseau

Ms Rousseau echoed the third grade concerns about the potential student achievement gaps.  The fourth grade team has also reviewed the new Common Core Standards.  They concluded that they would be looking at covering a lot less material, and will teacher the standards at a deeper level.  Currently, they teach 24 chapters.  That will be reduced to 13.  A discussion took place as to which skills are to be taught for review, versus mastery.  The Common Core Standards have charts that indicate the progression of a specific skill across the grade levels, which may assist the teachers.  The fourth grade is currently incorporating more writing in the math area.  They have noticed that the new workbook series incorporates writing on a daily basis.  Kristine also said that the fourth grade teachers were concerned as to the next step for planning math. They are working on how to teach in new ways that will engage the students, and she stated that they know the students are ready for a new teaching format.  

Fifth Grade- Dustin White


Mr. White stated that the fifth grade plans to continue with their focus on ISAT preparation for the 2013-2014 school year. The fifth grade also has reviewed the new Common Core workbook that was sent to us by our current math text publisher.  They are not interested in pursuing the purchase if it because it is a consumable, rather than the hardback that they prefer.  So they will continue utilizing their current materials but will supplement what needs to be reviewed for ISAT.  Sharon Pool reminded Dustin that while a few months ago continued focus on ISAT was the plan, now that the ISBE has submitted the AYP waiver, it is time to move our focus to the Common Core Standards.  The change due to the waiver was only decided on in the last week before the meeting.  Discussion about this point continued, and it was determined that now is the time to locate supplements that can be used throughout the year to best teach the new Common Core Standards.  The point was also brought up from our earlier discussion that there will be a disconnect with some children with the move from Illinois Learning Standards to the 
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Common Core.  This is going to occur in all districts, and the burden will fall on the teachers to help assist each student to achieve.  This is the area that will require 

professional development to assist the teachers.  This enormous change will be a step-by-step process that we are going to have to work through as a district.  The new focus will
need to be on the standards that are necessary for college and career readiness, beginning with preschool, instead of putting our efforts into test preparation.  Rick Ertel also reported that the new waiver will include a change in required cut scores on the new PARCC assessments, so that will ease some of the burden.  

Elementary Special Education- Lea Ann Seymour

   
  Lea Ann Seymour stated that the special education teachers are concerned about the upcoming increase in the learning gaps. They wonder if this will change a portion of their teaching time from “push in” to “pull out”.  Again, this will become clearer as we begin implementing Common Core next year. 

Elementary Special Areas- Cortney Troyer

     
  Cortney reported that her problem solving class time would continue to reflect work in the math writing area, since that is a very valuable practice.  She also plans to continue her focus on working with the higher level thinking skills. 

Sixth Grade- Nancy Knittel


At the sixth grade level, Ms. Knittel plans to watch for mastery issues as she moves to the Common Core Standards, since there will be a shift from one grade level to another.  Nancy plans to watch for achievement gaps. She, too, questions how we will be able to accomplish mastery and understanding of some of the standards, which used to be taught at a higher level.  Discussion ensued as to the fact that some students simply are not going to be intellectually mature enough to gain mastery of certain skills.

 She continues to focus on practicing basic multiplication facts, since several of her students have not yet mastered the facts.  
Seventh Grade- Lisa Thames


Mrs. Thames reported that Common Core Standards would cause a lot of changes at the seventh grade level, as well.  Currently, a lot of time and effort is spent on reviewing computational skills. While they were taught at the lower grade levels, some students enter seventh grade lacking those skills.  Lisa’ concern centers on the fact that while Common Core State Standards will now have the seventh grade focus on putting the computational skills into practice, there will continue to be those students who will need the fact practice be able to master the seventh grade expectations.  The concern of the students as they transition from ILS to Common Core State Standards has been voiced at many grade levels, both in the areas of math as well as ELA. 
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Lisa will continue her work with word problems, though this has been a difficult concept in the past.  Word problem exercises will now it will be required at a higher level of mastery.   
Eighth Grade- Anne Johnson


Mrs. Johnson reported that next year with the implementation of Common Core, a lot of supplementing from the high school algebra book would need to take place.  For example this grade level will now be required to solve systems, which has previously not been part of the curriculum.  Anne also raised the question about graphing calculators. She wondered if the eighth grade students would be required to purchase the same calculator that is used in the freshmen level algebra class.  This decision will need to be made before student registration next year.  

Middle School Special Education- Mary Fairfield

Mary Fairfield reiterated the achievement gap concerns that were stated at the elementary school level.   
High School- Rick Ertel, Heather Killian, Susan Riley

The high school teachers reported that they continue to wait on the ISBE to make a determination as to whether high school courses will continue under the current course format, or whether they will be required to implement integrated math courses. This format would certainly require a vast change in the math courses that are currently offered.  Rick Ertel reported that if teachers are interested in furthering their knowledge about math Common Core, they could sign up at www.edweb.net.  This site offers professional development webinars that will also provide CEUs if teachers take quizzes pertaining to the webinar. Also available on the site are many resources as well as a section where teachers can select topics that they are interested in receiving e-mails on.  The high school teachers are also considering another senior level math course for students who don’t plan to continue in a math field at the college level.  Also, PARCC testing recommends no lower level math courses be offered, since Common Core will not allow them to be used as a credited math class.  

The discussion also turned to textbooks.  While both the hardbacks and the e-books are now being advertised as being tied to Common Core Standards, this would be a good time to wait a year before considering textbook purchases.  In many cases, they are either not aligned, or not aligned properly to Common Core Standards.  We will move ahead with caution when evaluating our next step with textbook or e-book purchases. 
Special Education- Veronica Kirkpatrick


Ms Kirkpatrick agreed with the points made by the high school teachers.  She also stated that through the push-in program and co-teaching, she is finding that she helps a large majority of students in the classroom who do not have IEPs.  
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Further Discussion
The group talked about that while their will be a noticeable gap in the future when we move from Illinois Learning Standards to the Common Core Standards, we have the ability to adapt to what comes.  In the past, our students have shown the ability to achieve great success.  We have stood the test of time when we moved to the ILS, and then when the AYP requirements came about in 2003, we were able to meet the requirements, for the most part.  The new ISBE waiver will provide school districts to follow a growth model, which should be more realistic.  We need to remember that collaboration will be vital in this next step.  Whether it involves the sharing of materials, supplements, or ideas, relying on the sharing of responsibilities between grade levels or team members 

will certainly lighten the load. What we are doing now has been very effective, but we need to adapt as we move to the step.  It will be necessary for teachers to have expertise in the math area, and will need to portray a positive attitude when moving to the new standards, because the students will be able to “read” their teacher’s attitude.  


Also discussed was the need for the teachers to have a clear understanding of “where the kids are at” with specific skills.  This will be a challenge, because some students simply will not have the mental maturity to be able to reach the necessary expectations.  This will be another hurdle for us to climb.  Ms. Rousseau is concerned that as we move to the use of more resource materials, there will not be textbooks to send home so parents will struggle with assisting their students at home.   


It was decided that additional professional development, team collaboration, as well as administrative and board support will be a necessary component as we move forward with Common Core Implementation.  

